
 
MAINE STATE LEGISLATURE 

 
 
 

The following document is provided by the 

LAW AND LEGISLATIVE DIGITAL LIBRARY 

at the Maine State Law and Legislative Reference Library 
http://legislature.maine.gov/lawlib 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Reproduced from scanned originals with text recognition applied 
(searchable text may contain some errors and/or omissions) 

 
 



LEGISLATIVE RECORD 

OF THE 

One Hundred and Tenth 
Legislature 

OF THE 

STATE OF MAINE 

Volume I 
FIRST REGULAR SESSION 

December 3, 1980 to May 1, 1981 

KJ PRINTING 
AUGUSTA, MAINE 



LEGISLATIVE RECORD - HOUSE, MARCH 3, 1981 305 

HOUSE 

Tuesday, March 3, 1981 
The House met according to adjournment 

and was called to order by the Speaker. 
Prayer by the Reverend John Eklund of the 

First Parish Congregational Church of Pownal. 
The journal of yesterday was read and ap

proved. 

Papers from the Senate 
Later Today Assigned 

Bill "An Act Concerning the Keeping of Wild 
Animals Purchased from Dealers or Pet 
Shops" (S. P. 355) (L. D. 1030) 

Came from the Senate referred to the Com
mittee on Agriculture and ordered printed. 

In the House, referred to the Committee on 
Agriculture in concurrence. 

On motion of Mr. MacEachern of Lincoln, 
the House reconsidered its action whereby the 
Bill was referred to the Committee on Agricul
ture in concurrence. 

On further motion of the same gentleman, 
tabled pending reference and later assigned. 

Bill "An Act to Prohibit Unconscionable or 
Exploitative Residential Rental Agreements" 
(S. P. 357) (L. D. 1032) 

Came from the Senate referred to the Com
mittee on Judiciary and ordered printed. 

In the House, referred to the Committee on 
Judiciary in concurrence. 

Bill "An Act to Revise Workers' Compensa
tion Disability Payments" (S. P. 358) (L. D. 
1033) 

Bill "An Act to Standardize Dea th Benefits 
under the Workers' Compensation Laws" (S. 
P. 359) (L. D. 1034) 

Came from the Senate referred to the Com
mittee on Labor and ordered printed. 

In the House, referred to the Committee on 
Labor in concurrence. 

Bill ., An Act to Provide a One month Grace 
Period for Expired Motor Vehicle Registra
tions" (S. P. 356) (L. D. 1031) 

Came from the Senate referred to the Com
mittee on Transportation and ordered printed. 

In the House, referred to the Committee on 
Transportation in concurrence. 

Messages and Documents 
The following Communication: 

Department of Educational 
and Cultural Services 

March 2, 1981 
TO: May M. Ross, Secretary of the Senate 

Edwin H. Pert, Clerk of the House 
FROM: Harold Raynolds, Jr., Commissioner 
Re: Report of Advisory Committee on Medical 
Education 

In accordance with the provisions of 20 
MRSA, Chapter 403, it is my duty to annually 
report to the Legislature and to the Governor a 
Plan relating to the participation of Maine Con
tract Students in medical education programs. 
It IS my pleasure, therefore, to transmit here
with the third Status Report prepared by the 
Advisory Committee on Medical Education 
which summarizes the Committee's activities 
and recommendations for the period January 
1980 - December 1980. 

Was read and with accompanying report or
dered placed on file. 

Petitions, Bills and Resolves 
Requiring Reference 

The following Bills and Resolve were re
ceived and, upon recommendation of the Com
mittee on Reference of Bills, were referred to 
the following Committees: 

Aging, Retirement and Veterans 
Bill "An Act Covering Cost-of-Living In

creases for Teachers" (H. P. 918) (Presented 
by Representative Stevenson of Unity) 

10rdered Printed) 

Sent up for concurrence. 

Agriculture 
Bill "An Act Concerning the Transmission of 

Rabies by Unvaccinated Dogs" (H. P. 919) 
(Presented by Representative Drinkwater of 
Belfast) 

(Ordered Printed) 
Sent up for concurrence. 

Business Legislation 
Bill "An Act to Provide for an Inactive Li

cense for Barbers and Beauticians" (H. P. 920) 
(Presented by Representative Paul of Sanford) 

(Ordered Printed) 
Sent up for concurrence. 

Education 
Bill "An Act to Require School Administra

tive Districts and Community School Districts 
to Obtain Voter Approval of a Municipality's 
Voters Before Closing an Elementary School in 
that Municipality" (H. P. 921) (Presented by 
Representative McCollister of Canton) (Co
sponsor: Representative Rolde of York) 

Bill "An Act to Require a Bond in Certain 
Suits Seeking to Enjoin School Construction 
Projects" (H. P. 922) (Presented by Repre
sentative Murphy of Kennebunk) (Cosponsors: 
Representative Conners of Franklin and Sen
ator Wood of York) 

(Ordered Printed) 
Sent up for concurrence. 

Energy and Natural Resources 
Bill "An Act to Establish an Emergency Ra

diological Response System" (H. P. 923) (Pre
sented by Representative Huber of Falmouth) 
(Cosponsors: Representative Martin of Eagle 
Lake and Senator Sewall of Penobscot) 

Bill "An Act Concerning Existing Municipal 
Solid Waste Facilities" (H. P. 924) (Presented 
by Representative Leighton of Harrison) 

(Ordered Printed) 
Sent up for concurrence. 

Labor 
Bill "An Act Concerning Unemployment 

Compensation" (H. P. 925) (Presented by Rep
resentative Swazey of Bucksport) 

(Ordered Printed) 
Sent up for concurrence. 

State Government 
Bill "An Act Concerning Property Deposited 

with Museums and Historical Societies" (H. P. 
926) (Presented by Representative Rolde of 
York) 

Committee on Legal Affairs was suggested. 
On motion of Mrs. Kany of Waterville, the 

Bill was referred to the Committee on State 
Government, ordered printed and sent up for 
concurrence. 

Marine Resources 
Bill "An Act to Regulate Striped Bass" (H. 

P. 927) (Presented by Representative Hanson 
of Kennebunkport) (Cosponsor: Senator Du
tremble of York) 

(Ordered Printed) 
Sent up for concurrence. 

Public Utilities 
Bill "An Act to Create a Fund to Pay for the 

Eventual Decommissioning of Any Nuclear 
Power Plant" (H. P. 928) (Presented by Rep
resentative Davies of Orono) 

Bill "An Act to Establish a Municipal Power 
District Enabling Act" (H. P. 929) (Presented 
by Representative Baker of Portland) (Cospon
sors: Representative Murphy of Kennebunk 
and Boisvert of Lewiston and Senator Dutrem
ble of York) 

(Ordered Printed) 
Sent up for concurrence. 

Taxation 
Bill ., An Act to Exempt State and Federal 

Retirement Pensions from State Income Tax 
on the First $10,000" (H. P. 930) (Presented by 
Representative Tarbell of Bangor) (Cospon
sors: Representatives Wentworth of Wells and 
Masterman of Milo) 

(Ordered Printed) 
Sent up for concurrence. 

Later Today Assigned 
RESOLVE, Authorizing the State Tax Asses

sor to Convey the Interest of the State in Cer
tain Real Estate in the Unorganized Territory 
(H. P. 931) (Presented by Representative Kil
coyne of Gardiner) 

Committee on Taxation was suggested. 
On motion of Mrs. Kany of Waterville, tabled 

pending reference and later today assigned. 

Orders 
On motion of Representative Mitchell of Vas

salboro, the foliowing Joint Order: (H. P. 932) 
WHEREAS, We, the Members of the 1l0th 

Legislature, have special feelings of honor and 
respect for those individuals who have walked 
these halis in the past; and 

WHEREAS, a great debt of gratitude is owed 
to those notable figures who by their outstand
ing ability and foresight have fashioned the 
laws of this State; and 

WHEREAS, it is our fond wish that these 
friends and former colleagues be appropriately 
received with special honor and distinction in 
the setting of their past accomplishments; now 
therefore, be it 

ORDERED, the Senate concurring, that 
Wednesday, April 8, 1981, be set apart and des
ignated as "Welcome Back Day" at the Maine 
Legislature and that a special committee com
posed of the Legislative Administrative Direc
tor, the Secretary of the Senate and the Clerk 
of the House of Representatives, chaired by the 
Legislative Administrative Director, is autho
rized to make all plans and arrangements to 
provide and appropriate homecoming for these 
returning individuals; and it further 

ORDERED, that all former presiding offi
cers and members of the Senate and House are 
hereby cordially invited to be the guests of the 
1l0th Legislature in session on that date; and 
be it further 

ORDERED, that each member of the 1l0th 
Legislature be charged with the pleasant duty 
of urging all colieagues of former Legislatures 
within their districts to make every effort to 
return on "Welcome Back Day" and share the 
friendship and pleasant memories of their 
years of service to this State. 

Was read and passed and sent up for concur
rence. 

House Reports of Committees 
Divided Report 

Majority Report of the Committee on Agri
culture reporting "Ought Not to Pass" on Bill 
"An Act Relating to Pesticide Registration" 
(H. P. 4) (L. D. 4) 

Report was Signed by the following mem
bers: 
Senators: 

HICHENS of York 
SHUTE of Waldo 

- of the Senate. 
Representatives: 

NELSON of New Sweden 
SHERBURNE of Dexter 
CONARY of Oakland 
LISNIK of Presque Isle 
CALLAHAN of Mechanic Falis 

- of the House. 
Minority Report of the same Committee re

porting "Ought to Pass" on same Bill. 
Report was signed by the foliowing mem

bers: 
Senator: 

WOOD of York 
- of the Senate. 

Representatives: 
MICHAEL of Auburn 
MAHANY of Easton 
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LOCKE of Sebec 
SMITH of Island Falls 
McCOLLISTER of Canton 

- of the House. 
Reports were read. 
The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 

gentleman from Easton, Mr. Mahany. 
Mr. MAHANY: Mr. Speaker, I move accep

tance of the Minority "Ought to Pass" Report. 
The SPEAKER: The gentleman from 

Easton, Mr. Mahany, moves that the Minority 
"Ought to Pass" Report be accepted. 

The Chair recognizes the gentleman from 
Dexter, Mr. Sherburne. 

Mr. SHERBURNE: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the House: When this bill came 
before the Agriculture Committee, we had a 
real good hearing on it. The main support for 
the bill, I think, was from the department. The 
department would like to change the power of 
registration from the commissioner to the 
Board of Pesticide Control. The farmers, or
chardists mainly, and potato growers are hesi
tant to do this. The main reason for that 
hesitancy is because of the short time that we 
have had the Pesticide Control Board. 

The Board has been in existence less than a 
year. They are not belittling the work of the 
Control Board. They are not finding fault with 
the Control Board, we think it is a very able 
board, but always farmers have had the Com
missioner of Agriculture that they could turn to 
with their problems, and with his power of reg
istration now, they still feel that he is there. 

The biggest concern that they have is that we 
are going too far and too fast. I think that prob
ably in a couple of years this type of a move 
would be acceptable to the farmers, but right 
at the present time they feel that we are 
moving a little too far and a little too fast. 

If you will look at the names on the report, 
you might say this is a party bill, but in no way 
is it a party bill. It is just that the people who 
voted "ought not to pass" are those that are 
representing constituents, probably have more 
constituents that are farmers than the others 
do. In fact, most of us represent farmers from 
both parties, one just as many as the other. But 
the main concern here is that we are just 
moving too far and too fast, and they feel that 
with the power of registration in the hands of 
the commissioner, it does give them and check 
and balance, and this is the way the farmers 
would like to have it left for at least a while. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentlewoman from Sebec, Mrs. Locke. 

Mrs. LOCKE: Mr. Speaker, Men and Women 
of the House: Last session, this legislature 
passed legislation that created the Pesticide 
Control Board. The Board was given the au
thority to license applicators, but by some 
oversight, the authority to register pesticides 
was left in the hands of the Commissioner of 
Agriculture. This bill would transfer the power 
of pesticide registration from the commission
er to the board. 

It is only logical that this transfer of power 
take place for a number of reasons. The com
missioner who favors the bill, as well as the 
board, as well as the forest industry, as well as 
many other people, including farmers, cannot, 
in his present role as decisionmaker, be an ad
vocate for agriculture. 

For instance, if the board was hearing testi
mony at a public hearing on an agriculturally 
used pesticide, he can neither give oral nor 
written testimony that would be recorded in 
the record. His judgment, along with the 
board's, has to be based on the testimony given 
by others. 

At a hearing on pesticide use in forestry, the 
Commissioner of Conservation can be present 
and can give that department's views and the 
views of those people concerned with the use of 
that particular pesticide. 

The Human Services Commissioner can be 
present at a public hearing and give that de
partment's views both for and against a partic-

ular pesticide, or the registration or restriction 
of that pesticide. 

But the Department of Agriculture cannot 
give testimony at a hearing concerning an agri
cultural pesticide. He cannot be an advocate 
for agriculture and be doing his job as a deci
sionmaker. 

Also, pesticides are used by many, many 
people other than farmers. They are used in 
forestry, they are used in homes, they are used 
in stores, they are used in other buildings, they 
are even contained in insect repellent. 

Right now, there are many questions being 
raised on the use and application of these 
chemicals. Hearings are being held more and 
more all around the state. The Commissioner 
of Agriculture has to be at everyone whether 
or not they concern farmers. Should he be using 
his time in this manner, or would his time be 
better spent on matters that are truly agricul
turally oriented? The correct place for the au
thority to register pesticides is in the hands of 
the Pesticide Control Board, and we can put it 
in their hands by passing this bill, by voting for 
the "ought to pass" report. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Fryeburg, Mr. Kiesman. 

Mr. KIESMAN: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the House: I feel I should speak 
on this bill this morning because I have been a 
member of the Joint Select Committee on Pes
ticide Review since it was established at the 
end of the last session. In that capacity, I have 
attended a great number of hearings around 
the state on pesticides and pesticide review ac
tivities. 

I want to stand here right now and say that I 
have the greatest respect for the present Board 
of Pesticide Control. It is a good board, it is 
well made up, and I think they have done an ex
cellent job in the short time that they have 
been in existence. 

I would also have to say that I would echo the 
words of the gentleman from Dexter, Mr. Sher
burne, where he said that the board has been in 
existence for a very short time, and I think pos
sibly indicated that, to paraphrase his 
statement, he would like to see them get their 
feet on the ground a little bit more. Well, I 
think maybe they have their feet on the ground 
pretty well, but they haven't had time to stop 
and get them planted very firmly because they 
have been on the run ever since. They have had 
a great number of petitions, hearings for one 
reason or another, since they came into exis
tence, and they have not really had time to stop 
and take a real good, firm look at what they are 
doing or what they are trying to do. 

What they have done has been very good, I 
think, but I do agree that we need to give them 
time to get established before we put an addi
tional workload on them, and that is what this 
would be, to require them to do the registration 
of pesticides. 

I think our system of government has been 
made up by a series of checks and balances, 
and that is what we have here in the registra
tion of pesticides, it is a check and balance 
system with the commissioner doing the regis
tration and the board taking a look at it. He cer
tainly receives all the guidance of all of the 
expertise and experience and judgment of the 
present board before he makes a decision, and 
to say that he should be an advocate one way or 
the other on this as his job as commissioner, I 
think is wrong. I think he has to judge all sides 
of an issue as a commissioner, and I don't think 
the argument that he should be an advocate and 
be in an advocate position and relieved of the 
burden of making decisions is appropriate. 

Mr. Speaker, when this is called to vote, I re
quest a roll call. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Mars Hill, Mr. Smith. 

Mr. SMITH: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and Gen
tlemen of the House: I talked with quite a con
siderable number of farmers in my area, and 
their biggest problem is that the department of 

agriculture is one of the departments down 
here that they have got a little faith in. They 
are just afraid if this is moved out of their 
hands, it might wind up over in the DEP or 
some other place where they have got a great 
fear. 

I hope you will vote with the majority of this 
committee. . 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Sangerville, Mr. Hall. 

Mr. HALL: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and Gen
tlemen of the House: I, too, served on this Joint 
Select Committee on Pesticide Control. As a 
matter of fact, I was one of the cosponsors of 
this bill, and as I went back through my district 
this summer, I wanted to reiterate to myseJf
have I done the right thing, because at that 
hearing, if you remember right, I got quite 
upset because one of the constituents accused 
me of doing something drastically wrong. 

No district the size of mine is made up of any 
one particular group. There are farmers large 
and small, there are woodsmen and, as my 
dear friend Mrs. Locke spoke of, there are 
housewives, people who work in the shoe shops, 
people who work everywhere. The idea of a 
Pesticide Control Board, once explained, they 
were very much in favor of it. As I said at the 
hearing, if you remember, in regard to what 
one farmer said to me, who is quite a good size 
farmer not too far from me, and I am sure Mr. 
Sherburne knows him as well as I do, when the 
sprayer came over my area, without any spray 
control board at the time and without any pesti
cide control board at the time, when the state 
sprayer came over my area, without any rules 
and regulations, and left pava-spray on my land 
and on his, he was very upset. He said that if 
that continued, and he was no hippie or any
thing of that sort, he was a good, solid citizen
he must have been because he always voted for 
me-he said, "If that ever happens again, Don, 
I will never vote for you again." And when I re
iterated what we had done this time in the leg
islature, he was very pleased with what we had 
set up with the Pesticide Control Board. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Easton, Mr. Mahany. 

Mr. MAHANY: Mr. Speaker and Members of 
the House: This bill is not just concerned with 
agriculture. It takes in the whole community. I 
think if you look at the members on the control 
board, you would readily see that it takes in 
forestry, medical, audubon, the general public 
at large, and it is really a cross community 
control board. 

I would like to mention some of the people 
who were proponents of the bill at the hearing. 
Mr. Kiesman has already stated his position, 
his position was a proponent, and he made a 
very good statement at the hearing. Mrs. 
Locke, the sponsor of the bill, she spoke very 
intelligently as a proponent for the bill. 

Bill Ginn, a member of the Pesticide Control, 
Chairman of the Board, he spoke of what they 
had done in the various areas that they had 
worked. 

Stewart Smith, of course, spoke as Commis
sioner and gave his reasons why he felt the reg
istration should be changed from him to the 
control board. 

Mr. Wyman, from the Cooperative Extension 
Service, he spoke very favorable of this. 

Mr. Chaffee of the Forest Products Council, 
he felt it was well done last year. 

Doug White, Maine Audubon Society, he 
wanted to go on record as supporting the bill. 

A farmer from Central Aroostook, Malcolm 
Brown, made the statement that the council 
and the Farm Bureau was speaking for all the 
farmers, and do not assume that they are. 

Senator McBreairty spoke favorably for this 
1. D. 

Of course, there was some opposition to it, 
but that was very much in the minority. I think 
it is a good bill, I think it is a good move to 
change the registration from the hands of the 
commissioner to the control board. This bill 
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doesn't take it out of the department, it will be 
an agency working in the Department of Agri
culture, and the Commissioner of Agriculture 
will have much to do and say about hiring the 
executive director. 

I urge you to support the motion. 
The SPEAKER: A roll call has been request

ed. For the Chair to order a roll call, it must 
have the expressed desire of one fifth of the 
members present and voting. All those desiring 
a roll call vote will vote yes; those opposed will 
vote no. 

A vote of the House was taken, and more 
than one fifth of the members present having 
expressed a desire for a roll call, a roll call was 
ordered. 

The SPEAKER: The pending question was 
on the motion of the gentleman from Easton, 
Mr. Mahany, that the Minority "Ought to 
Pass" Report be accepted. All those in favor 
will vote yes; those opposed will vote no. 

ROLL CALL 
YEA - Baker, Beaulieu, Benoit, Berube, 

Boisvert, Brannigan, Brenerman, Brodeur, 
Brown, A.; Brown, K. L.; Carroll, Carter, 
Chonko, Clark, Connolly, Cox, Crowley, 
Davies, Diamond, G. W.; Diamond, J. N.; 
Dudley, Erwin, Fitzgerald, Fowlie, Gowen, 
Gwadosky, Hall, Hayden, Hickey, Hobbins, 
Huber, Jacques, Jalbert, Joyce, Kane, Kany, 
Kelleher, Ketover, Kilcoyne, LaPlante, Laver
riere, Livesay, Locke, MacEachern, Macomb
er, Mahany, Manning, Martin, A.; Martin, H. 
C.; McCollister, McGowan, McHenry, 
McKean, McSweeney, Michael, Michaud, 
Mitchell, E. H.; Mitchell, J.; Nadeau, Nelson, 
M.: Norton, Paradis, P.; Pearson, Perry, Pou
liot, Prescott, Racine, Reeves, P.; Richard, 
Ridley, Roberts, Rolde, Smith, C. B.; Soule, 
Theriault, Thompson, Tuttle, Twitchell, Web
ster, The Speaker. 

NAY - Aloupis, Armstrong, Austin, Bell, 
Bordeaux, Boyce, Brown, D.; Cahill, Callahan, 
Carrier, Conary, Conners, Cunningham, Curtis, 
Damren. Davis, Day, Dexter, Dillenback, 
Drinkwater, Foster, Gavett, Gillis, Hanson, 
Higgins. L. M.; Holloway, Hunter, Hutchings, 
Ingraham, Jackson, Jordan, Kiesman, Lancas
ter, Leighton, Lewis, Lisnik, Lund, MacBride, 
Masterman, Masterton, Matthews, McPher
son, Murphy, Nelson, A.; O'Rourke, Paradis, 
E.; Perkins, Peterson, Randall, Reeves, J.; 
Salsbury, Sherburne, Small, Smith, C. W.; 
Soulas, Stevenson, Stover, Strout, Studley, 
Swazey, Tarbell, Telow, Treadwell, Vose, 
Walker, Wentworth, Weymouth. 

ABSENT - Higgins, Moholland, Paul, Post. 
Yes, 80; No, 67; Absent, 4. 
The SPEAKER: Eighty having voted in the 

affirmative and sixty-seven in the negative, 
with four being absent, the motion does pre
vail. 

Thereupon, the Bill was read once and as
signed for second reading tomorrow. 

Divided Report 
Indefinitely Postponed 

Five members of the Committee on Educa
tion on Bill ,. An Act to Remove Restrictions 
Preventing the Spouse of a Teacher from Serv
ing on a School Board" (H. P. 99) (L. D. 129) 
report in Report "A" that the same "Ought to 
Pass" 

Report was signed by the following mem
bers: 
Senator: 

CLARK of Cumberland 
- of the Senate. 

Representatives: 
CONNOLLY of Portland 
BROWN of Livermore Falls 
THERIAULT of Fort Kent 
THOMPSON of South Portland 

- of the House. 
Five members of the same Committee on 

same Bill report in Report "B" that the same 
"Ought Not to Pass" 

Report was signed by the following mem-

bers: 
Senators: 

TROTZKY of Penobscot 
PIERCE of Kennebec 

- of the Senate. 
Representatives: 

GOWEN of Standish 
MURPHY of Kennebunk 
MATTHEWS of Caribou 

- of the House. 
Three members of the same Committee on 

same Bill report in Report "C" that the same 
"Ought to Pass" as amended by Committee 
Amendment "A" (H-64) 

Report was signed by the following mem
bers: 
Representatives: 

ROLDE of York 
BROWN of Gorham 
LOCKE of Sebec 

Reports were read. 
- of the House. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Portland, Mr. Connolly. 

Mr. CONNOLLY: Mr. Speaker, I move ac
ceptance of Report A, "Ought to Pass", and 
would like to speak to my motion. 

The SPEAKER: The gentleman from Port
land, Mr. Connolly, moves that the "Ought to 
Pass" Report "A" be accepted. 

The gentleman may proceed. 
Mr. CONNOLLY: Mr. Speaker and Members 

of the House: I think that at the outset I would 
like to explain exactly what the difference is 
between the three reports. 

Current state law prohibits an individual 
from serving on a local school board or a local 
school committee or a school board of direc
tors if that school committee's spouse is em
ployed as a full-time employee in any capacity 
within that same school system, whether that 
person be a teacher or a janitor, it doesn't 
make any difference. 

Report A, which is the bill in its entirety, if it 
were passed, would remove that restriction. 
Report B is the "Ought Not to Pass" Report, 
and Report C, which has been referred to by 
some members of the Education Committee as 
the fall back position, would say essentially 
what is good for the goose is good for the 
gander. It changes the title of the bill and 
would say, okay, if you are not going to allow a 
school committee member's spouse to serve as 
an employee of that school district, we are also 
not going to allow the superintendent to have 
his spouse or her spouse employed at the same 
time in that school district. So, those are the 
differences between the three reports, so you 
understand what the issue is. 

I, obviously, am supporting the "Ought to 
Pass" Report without any amendments, and I 
would call to your attention the fact that this is 
not a partisan issue. There are members of 
both parties on the committee who have signed 
this particular report, and I think the reason 
for that is because the bill represents, I think to 
many of us, a true local control issue. 

If the bill were to pass, we would be saying 
that if the candidate for a school board or a 
school committee ran for an election and his or 
her spouse were employed in that school dis
trict, that that would be an issue in the cam
paign. Everybody who is going to vote in that 
election would understand that, because it 
would be made an issue, and the ultimate deci
sion would be left in the hands of the voters. 
That is where those of us who have signed this 
"Ought to Pass" Report think the decision 
should be left, it should be left with the voters, 
it should be left with the electorate. 

The main testimony at the committee hear
ing, other than the testimony of the sponsor, 
supporting the bill, the argument was made 
that present law infringes upon a citizen's right 
to serve on a school committee, and I believe 
that that is true. 

You will hear the argument made by those 
who oppose the bill that if the bill were to pass 

we would have all sorts of instances where con
flicts of interest could arise. I would just point 
out to you that we do have state statute in Title 
30 sufficient conflict of interest prohibitions, 
and if this bill were to pass, there would be 
nothing that would prohibit a municipality 
from passing an ordinance that would do the 
same thing as current state law now does. In 
fact, it is my understanding that in the City of 
Portland they have passed a prohibition ag
ainst principals having their spouse be em
ployed by the school district. 

I would urge this legislature to support the 
Majority Report of the Committee, the "Ought 
to Pass." 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Kennebunk, Mr. Murphy. 

Mr. MURPHY: Mr. Speaker, Men and 
Women of the House: I would like to commend 
the chairman of our committee for his very 
clear and concise description of the three re
ports that came out of that committee. It was a 
very confusing hearing; the workshop was even 
more confusing, as we all went in three differ
ent directions. 

I would like to reinforce the chairman's de
scription of this bill as being non-partisan. If 
you will look on the "ought to pass," you will 
see that the gentleman from Livermore Falls 
and the gentleman from Portland are together 
on this issue. 

L. D. 129 proposes to remove the restriction 
against the spouse of the teacher from serving 
on a school board. What appears at first glance 
to be a noble, enlightened, liberating piece of 
legislation is really, if you consider your own 
community and its school board, full of omi
nous implications for teachers, school direc
tors, the public and the children we teach. 

At issue here is the conflict of interest that 
will occur if L. D. 129 is passed. The husband 
and wife relationship will change to an em
ployee/employer relationship. The school di
rector is involved in the hiring, promotion, 
discipline and dismissal of teachers. In cases 
where the director would come into direct indi
vidual contact with the spouse, the director 
should abstain, as the conflict of interest law 
now demands. There is no problem to that point 
for either the director or the teacher. 

Today, the majority of employer/employee 
labor decisions are made through collective 
bargaining, and rightfully so. Issues subject to 
collective bargaining - salaries, working 
hours and conditions, grievance arbitration and 
on and on. Removal of this restriction in L. D. 
129 would mean that spouses would be rep
resented by both parties to the negotiations. 
Would traditional conflict of interest laws re
quire the director's spouse to abstain? No, but 
out of respect for the integrity of the bargain
ing system, they or their director colleagues 
would ask for that director to abstain. 

What would be the cost to your school system 
if the restriction is removed? If your commu
nity has three school board members and one is 
the spouse of a teacher, one third of the board 
would be abstaining on important issues such 
as the budget. In SAD's, where a town might 
have only one representative to the district 
board, if that member is the spouse of a teach
er and abstains, that town has lost its represen
tation. These personal decisions that would 
have to be made by a director's spouse compli
cate an already complex, demanding job for 
both parties. 

The disenfranchisement of a town where one 
third or one fifth of the voters who cast their 
particular vote for that candidate reduces fur
ther an already ebbing confidence in the 
schools to meet the problems of society. A can
didate for office should fulfill all their respon
sibilities of office to which he or she was 
elected. I won't even touch upon what the em
ployer/employee relationship would be like at 
home. 

On the darker side, directors employ the su
perintendent, who hires all teaching personnel. 
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Removal of the restriction would put pressures 
on the superintendent that he or she doesn't 
need and opens the door to nepotism. With all 
the problems facing our schools today, we do 
not need the issue of nepotism as one of them. 

At the hearing, the Principals' Association, 
the School Board Association and the Depart
ment of Education and Cultural Services took a 
very strong stand in opposition to 129. I would 
ask you, before you vote today, that you should 
resolve in your own mind, would the removal of 
this restriction create a conflict of interest? 

Finally, to protect the integrity of the collec
tive bargaining system, to provide for full 
board representation in employer/employee 
relations and to save some marriages, I urge 
you to vote against the "ought to pass" report. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Enfield, Mr. Dudley. 

Mr. DUDLEY: Mr. Speaker and Members of 
the House: I was the sponsor that put this bill 
on the books two years ago, and it took me 
more than one term to get it there. I don't think 
it should be removed. It has worked well in my 
area. We have a lot of small towns where there 
aren't that many people to serve on school 
boards and the like, and quite often this was the 
case. We had a lot of conflict before this where 
a woman was teaching school and her husband 
was on the school board and generally her hus
band could infuence one of the other members 
of the school board. Even bus drivers were in
volved at the time I had this legislation put on 
the books, and I do hope that the people in this 
House will be kind enough to leave it there. It 
has worked wen over the last few years and I 
think it is wise to leave it there. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Old Town, Mr. Pearson. 

Mr. PEARSON: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the House: This is my bill. I am 
really pretty interested in this bill. As a matter 
of fact, some people have said I have been a 
little hyper about it. 

This bill is designed to allow the spouses of 
full-time employees in the schools to be able to 
serve on the school board. As far as I know, this 
is the only group of people in the state who are 
excluded from serving under Maine statues be
cause of their relationship with another person. 
I could be wrong on that, but I have asked 
around and done as much research as I could, 
and I think that I am correct on that. 

What it says is, if I were married, my wife 
couldn't serve on the school board. However, 
the principal's wife could. And if I were mar
ried, my wife couldn't serve on the school 
board but the superintendent's wife could be an 
employee within the school system. As a 
matter of fact, the way the law is written right 
now, if I were a teacher in the school system, 
my father could be on the school board, my son 
could be on the school board, my daughter 
could be on the school board, my brother could 
be on the school board, everybody but my wife, 
and I think you are really starting to get a little 
sexist when you start saying that people who 
are married to one another can't disagree with 
one another and continue a marriage. I think 
that you are being inconsistent with the stan
dards that you use to evalute other things. If 
you want to be consistent, you ought to be able 
to allow them to serve also. 

Representative Connolly indicated a little 
while ago that he thought this was undemocrat
ic. Well, I just want to carry that a little bit fur
ther. If I were from Kennebunk and my local 
newspaper was, I think it is the York County 
Coast Star, and I was getting ready to run for 
the school board and my wife were a member 
of the teaching profession in that town, I would 
imagine that the York County Coast Star would 
bring up the fact, also your opponent, of exact
ly what it was that your wife did for a job. I 
think everybody in Kennebunk, and I know they 
would in Old Town, would not only know that 
my wife were a teacher, but they would proba
bly know what I drive for a car, they probably 

know what church I go to,_ they would probably 
know where I have breaKfast in the morning, 
they would probably know everything - my 
cousins, my uncles, all the interrelationships, 
and if your town is not like that, you're pretty 
unusual. 

So, when the people go to vote, they know ex
actly the commodity they are buying. Some of 
us are able to fool towns for a little while, but 
you can't do it very long. 

We have got some examples - I was here 
last night wandering around the halls and York 
County was meeting and they were going 
through the same things that Penobscot County 
goes through. I heard them talking about rural 
patrols and all of this, and sitting up there on 
the podium in Room 228 was one of the mem
bers of the county delegation, who is smiling at 
me over there now on the other side of the hall, 
and sitting down below was the county commis
sioner, his wife. 

Also, we have in this legislature a married 
couple, one who serves in the other body and 
one who serves in this body. Now, I know per
sonally that they often disagree on issues, and 
one of them is a real asset to this legislature 
and we are glad to have her here in the House. 

I just really think that you ought to stop and 
evaluate this. A lot of people said to me the 
first time they saw that bill - I'm not going to 
vote for that, I am not going to vote for that be
cause that is an obvious conflict of interest. 
Well, we have conflict of interest laws in this 
state, ladies and gentlemen. The conflict of in
terest laws apply to you and me and everybody 
else. When I was on the city council in Old 
Town, my father was the city physician and I 
didn't vote on any of his salary increases or any 
of his positions because I felt morally it was a 
conflict of interest; I don't know if it was legal
ly. But everybody in Maine is subject to the 
conflict of interest laws, and why doesn't that 
apply on school boards just like it does in eve
rything else? 

Much to my dismay, the Speaker of this 
House just recognized immediately before me 
a good friend of mine who said he was the origi
nal introducer of this particular bill. I happen 
to know him and I know his family, and have all 
my life, and if you were to carry this bill to its 
logical conclusion, since one of his brothers 
drives a school bus full time, his wife wouldn't 
be able to serve on the school board nor would, 
I suppose, if it were done ethically, the Honora
ble James T. Dudley. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentlewoman from Brunswick, Mrs. Martin. 

Mrs. MARTIN: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the House: Mr. Pearson, you did 
a beautiful job, but you haven't swayed me. He 
said to me - I'll sway you. Well, as far as I am 
concerned, I would like to see all the relatives 
in the town off the school board and everything. 
It is terrible; I live in a town like that. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Old Town, Mr. Pearson. 

Mr. PEARSON: Mr. Speaker, I really, seri
ously hope you will vote for this bill, but I can 
tell you that there isn't anybody that I would 
rather debate than the gentlewoman from 
Brunswick, Mrs. Martin. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Caribou, Mr. Matthews. 

Mr. MATTHEWS: Mr. Speaker and Mem
bers of the House: I only stand when there is 
something very necessary to say. I support 
strongly the "ought not to pass" report. I speak 
as a retired teacher with 35 years experience 
and the husband of a teacher, a very active 
teacher. 

I should say that the school board members 
represent the voting public and are in a position 
of management; don't try to mix labor and 
management. I am also interested in retaining 
a happy atmosphere in the home. Imagine a 
spouse coming home, whose been on the school 
board, seeing his wife at the door; instead of 
getting a kiss and a cup of coffee, she says, 

dingbat, how did you vote? Think it over! 
The "PEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 

gentleman from Fort Kent, Mr. Theriault. 
Mr. THERIAULT: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 

Gentlemen of the House: I support Committee 
Report" A". I served on a school board during 
a period of time where it was nice to serve on a 
school board. We didn't have school law books 
that were about this thick, it was very simple. 
One of the things that we did not have was the 
restriction as to who could serve on the school 
board and whose spouse could do what. And 
during my ten years, we had occasion to hire 
the chairperson of the committee's spouse to 
teach. Another occasion, we hired the superin
tendent's wife to teach, and the reason I am 
mentioning that is because there is an amend
ment that would cover that particular aspect of 
this bill. The board hired those teachers based 
on their merit and their credentials, not be
cause they were the spouse of some adminis
trator. These teachers, by the way, are still in 
our system and they are tremendous teachers, 
and I think it would have been a great disser
vice to those teachers and to our students to 
have deprived them of that opportunity to 
serve the community. 

Another factor to consider concerning the 
amendment is, in a sparsely populated area 
like I live in, occasionally we have to hire a su
perintendent and if we have such a restriction 
as is being discussed here, it would make the 
picking much slimmer, and I wish you would 
consider that in your deliberation. 

Another problem that would occur with this 
bill is that if we do not remove the restrictions, 
we will continue to have problems in our local 
communities to come up with candidates for 
these positions. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentlewoman from So. Portland, Mrs. Thomp
son. 

Mrs. THOMPSON: Mr. Speaker, Men and 
Women of the House: I, too, share Representa
tive Matthews concerns about the happy home, 
and that is one reason why I am supporting the 
"Ought to Pass" report. 

I would like to reiterate to explain to you my 
reasons for choosing to support the' 'Ought to 
Pass" Report on this bill, and at the risk of re
iterating some of the points that have been 
said, I think there are important points that 
should be emphasized. 

There are three basic reasons I am support
ing this bill. First of all, the current law. the 
law that this bill would alter, at this point re
stricts a group of people, because of their 
spouse's profession, from being able to partici
pate fully in local government. There are, how
ever, no laws similarly restricting the spouses 
of other professionals and other employees of 
municipalities. 

Secondly, the current law denies the right of 
local citizens to fully judge who shall serve on 
their local boards. The field of local candi
dates, I believe, should not be limited accord
ing to ones spouse's profession, as it is now, by 
a law at the state level. 

For those of us who believe strongly in the 
concept of local control, certainly this bill 
would carry that concept to its fullest extent, 
right into the hands of the individual voter. 

Thirdly, the law, in Title 30, regarding the 
conflict of interest, is meant to work not only at 
the state level but also at the local level. We 
trust ourselves and our colleagues to declare a 
conflict if it arises or we shall be challenged. 
That process is meant to work at the local level 
also. Certainly, if we trust the process to work 
with city and town councilors and members of 
boards of selectmen, we should trust it to work 
with members of school committees. 

For these basic reasons, the fact that no law 
similarly restricts spouses and other profes
sionals or municipal employees, the fact that 
the state should not interfere with the local cit
izen's option to select his own municipal offi
cers and the fact that the conflict of interest 
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law provides a process which we can trust to 
work at all levels of government, I support 1. 
D. 129 and I urge you to consider it favorably 
also. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Auburn, Mr. Boyce. 

Mr. BOYCE: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and Gen
tlemen of the House: I, too, support the "Ought 
to Pass" report. As many of you know, I am 
married to a English teacher at Edward Little 
High School. a very capable woman, who is ca
pable of a lot of things. In fact, if you were 
watching TV over the weekend, you saw her 
taking part in her other job as County Commis
sioner of Androscoggin County in the big jail 
walkout and the prisoner release that we had to 
go through, which was due in part, at least to 
the press anyway, to the legislative delegation, 
of which I am a part, for dragging our heels on 
passage of the budget. So, you see there can be 
these little things that go on within our homes 
and they do remain happy. 

However, in answer to Mr. Matthews' prob
lem, I have gone out and got instant coffee, but 
I would urge you to pass the "Ought to Pass" 
please. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Livermore Falls, Mr. Brown. 

Mr. BROWN: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and Gen
tlemen of the House: I feel that I must stand up 
and speak my piece this morning, but before I 
do so I would like to make a couple of com
ments. First, this does represent a new Brown
Connolly coalition in the House. Secondly, I 
would like to state very, very clearly for that 
reporter who wrote the now famous article 
dealing with mossbacks, that occasionally a 
mossback can say yes. 

A few years ago government did what it usu
ally does best, it interfered with the local elec
tion process. I would like you to keep in mind 
that this bill before us this morning does noth
ing more than repeal something that was 
passed a few years ago, and, at that time in my 
own district, we had a situation where a spouse 
was serving on a school board, a very capable, 
a very intelligent, a very worthy member of 
that board, and was forced to resign because of 
legislation. 

Presently. in accordance with existing law, 
as you now well know. the spouse of a teacher 
may not serve, no matter how qualified that 
person is, no matter how much expertise that 
person has in management, something that is 
very desperately needed in our school boards 
today. 

There are many inequities within the system, 
as have already been described. The spouses of 
school board members can't teach and vice 
versa. However, spouses of superintendents, 
there are no restrictions against their teach
ing: spouses of other school administrators, 
there are no restrictions that deal their being 
able to teach. Report "C" does attach that 
problem but the problem with Report "c" is, it 
is just one more example of legislative med
dling in the local legislative process. 

Let's not underestimate the ability of the 
local electorate to make a wise and informed 
decision as to who they are going to be electing 
to represent them. Let's restore our faith in the 
local electorate instead. They know where the 
potential conflicts are. For heaven's sake, let's 
not sit down here in our ivory towers and think 
that we know better than they who they should 
be electing. If there is a potential problem, if 
there IS a potential conflict, I have all the confi
dence in the world that the local people will be 
the ones that will be able to make the final de-
cision. . 

Every time we remove one more right or 
apply one more restriction to the local process, 
we are taking our people just one more step 
away from the democratic process. 

I urge you to support the "Ought to Pass" 
Report. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Sabattus, Mr. LaPlante. 

Mr. LaPLANTE: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the House: I am sorry to see that 
this is a divided report because I can't support 
this legislation. The gentleman from Old Town, 
Mr. Pearson, suggested that the teachers are 
the only ones that are under the laws of conflict 
of interest in serving on school boards. Also, 
the only ones protected on their jobs are serv
ing in the legislature. 

The problem is not only when you vote on an 
issue of monies or their salaries, it is the situa
tion that you place the other two members of 
the board when a problem, not only of the 
spouse but any member of the family who 
serves on a school board, where there a 
member of the family serves as an employee. 
It is a very difficult situation to sit next to 
someone who is your friend and you look at that 
friend and say, you got a problem with your 
mother, your father, your husband, your wife, 
and you have to deal with that problem. It is 
not just the conflict of interest on voting on 
these things. And if you think you have prob
lems finding people to serve on school boards, 
just see what happens to the other two mem
bers who have to make a decision and be in 
their situation for several years under those 
guidelines. You will have even less people run
ning for school boards. 

It is a very delicate situation. It is easy for us 
to say here that there is no problem of conflict 
of interest, they just have to refrain from 
voting. That is not the case; it is the case of the 
other two members who you are isolating, es
pecially in the rural community where every
body is very close to one another, the other two 
take the brunt of the problem. They have to 
deal with that, one person has a spouse or a 
member of the family that you probably have a 
problem with in the employment. 
Last year I wanted to put an amendment on 

one of the bills that we had here to include all 
members of the families of members serving 
on the school boards which lived under the 
same roof because of this situation. I know, I 
served on the school board for 8 years, I know 
the situation the other two members are in 
when these things occur. I think we shouldn't 
just look at the conflict of interest but the inter
est of the other two members or, if you have a 
five board member, the other four members 
that need to deal with that situation. 

Now let's say that you have two members 
serving on the school board that had spouses of 
relatives employed by the district, where does 
that leave the third member if you have a three 
member board? I really think at this time you 
should leave this law on the books. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Kennebunk, Mr. Murphy. 

Mr. MURPHY: Mr. Speaker, Members of 
the House: I just wanted to reassure the gen
tleman from Old Town that the York County 
Coast Star would be overwhelmingly im
pressed by his sterling character and qualities. 
I think we have to remember that those people 
who are responsible for administering our 
schools, appointed and elected officials are 
overwhelmingly opposed to 1. D. 129. Good 
analogies have been made about other conflicts 
of interest, but all those analogies have been in 
the area of the political realm. Teachers and 
administrators are all important, are key el
ements in the final product of the education of 
children, and I urge you to vote against the 
"ought to pass" report and would request, Mr. 
Speaker, that it be by a roll call vote. 

The SPEAKER: A roll call has been request
ed. For the Chair to order a roll call, it must 
have the expressed desire of one fifth of the 
members present and voting. All those desiring 
a roll call vote will vote yes; those opposed will 
vote no. 

A vote of the House was taken, and more 
than one fifth of the members present having 
expressed a desire for a roll call, a roll call was 
ordered. 

The SPEAKER: The pending question is on 

the motion of the gentleman from Portland
i Mr. Connolly, that tfie "Ought to Pass" Repor 

.. A" be accepted. All those in favor will vote 
yes; those opposed will vote no. 

ROLL CALL 
YEA - Baker, Beaulieu, Benoit, Boyce, 

Brannigan, Brenerman, Brodeur, Brown, D.; 
Chonko, Clark, Connolly, Cox, Crowley, 
Davies, Davis, Diamond, G. W.; Diamond, J. 
N.; Erwin, Fitzgerald, Fowlie, Gwadosky, 
Hall, Hayden, Hickey, Hobbins, Huber, Jac
ques, Jalbert, Jordan, Joyce, Kane, Kelleher, 
Ketover, Kiesman, Kilcoyne, Lewis, Lisnik, 
MacEachern, Macomber, Mahany, McCollis
ter, McGowen, McHenry, McKean, McSwee
ney, MiChael, Michaud, Mitchell, E. H.; 
Mitchell, J.; Nadeau, Nelson, M.; Paradis, P.; 
Pearson, Perry, Pouliot, Prescott, Randall, 
Reeves, P.; Richard, Smith, C. B.; Theriault. 
Thompson, Treadwell, Tuttle, Vose, Walker, 
Webster. 

NAY - Aloupis, Armstrong, Austin, Bell, 
Berube, Boisvert, Bordeaux, Brown, A.; 
Brown, K. 1.; Cahill, Callahan, Carrier, Car
roll, Carter, Conary, Conners, Cunningham, 
Curtis, Damren, Day, Dexter, Dillenback, 
Drinkwater, Dudley, Foster, Gavett, Gillis, 
Gowen, Hanson, Higgins, L. M.; Holloway, 
Hunter, Hutchings, Ingraham, Jackson, Kany, 
Lancaster, LaPlante, Laverriere, Leighton, 
Livesay, Locke, Lund, MacBride, Manning. 
Martin, A.; Martin, H. C.; Masterman. Mas
terton, Matthews, McPherson, Murphy, 
Nelson, A.; Norton, O'Rourke, Paradis, E.: 
Perkins, Peterson, Racine, Reeves, J.; Ridley. 
Roberts, Rolde, Salsbury, Sherburne, Small, 
Smith, C. W.; Soulas, Soule, Stevenson, Stover, 
Strout, Studley, Swazey, Telow, Twitchell, 
Wentworth, Weymouth. 

ABSENT - Higgins, Moholland, Paul, Post, 
Tarbell. 

Yes, 67; No, 78; Absent, 5. 
The SPEAKER: Sixty-seven having voted in 

the affirmative and seventy-eight in the neg
ative, with five being absent, the motion does 
not prevail. 

The Chair recognizes the gentleman from 
York, Mr. Rolde. 

Mr. ROLDE: Mr. Speaker, I move accep
tance of Report C, and I would speak briefly to 
my motion. 

The SPEAKER: The gentleman from York, 
Mr. Rolde, moves that the House accept 
Report C. The gentleman may proceed. 

Mr. ROLDE: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and Gen
tlemen of the House: You have already been 
given an idea about what is in Report C. It has 
been referred to as the goose and gander 
report, or it has also been called legislative 
meddling, and you may see it as an attempt to 
have equal justice and support the one man-one 
spouse rule. 

Just briefly what it does, it says that the 
same thing that applies to a school board 
member, where his spouse cannot work in the 
school, would apply to school superintendents. 
I have been asked why we didn't include other 
administrators in the school, such as the princi
pals, etc.; however, I think those who opposed 
the original bill have really expressed it where 
they say, and they opposed the original bill, be
cause a school board member deals with. and I 
will quote the gentleman from Kennebunk, 
"the hiring, promotion, discipline and direction 
of teachers" or, as the gentleman from Cari
bou put it, "school board members are in a po
sition of management and don't mix labor and 
management." And I submit that the superin
tendent is in exactly the same position as those 
members of the school board. Therefore, al
though I could not support the original bill, I 
feel that if we had this restriction in the law for 
school board members, then we should have it 
for superintendents, and I hope you will sup
port Report C. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Lewiston, Mr. Jalbert. 

Mr. JALBERT: Mr. Speaker, this bill has 
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three reports, and my only reason for voting on 
Report A is because I saw the gentleman from 
Portland, Mr. Connolly, and the gentleman 
from Livermore Falls, Mr. Brown, and when I 
see anything that would make Barry Goldwater 
look like a flaming liberal, or would make 
George McGovern look like a conservative, 
then I am going to go along, but I don't think 
this is going anywhere. 

Mr. Speaker, I move that this bill and all its 
accompanying papers be indefinitely postponed 
and would ask for a division. 

The SPEAKER: The gentleman from Lewis
ton, Mr. Jalbert, moves that this bill and all its 
accompanying papers be indefinitely post
poned. All those in favor will vote yes; those 
opposed will vote no. 

A vote of the House was taken. 
94 having voted in the affirmative and 36 

having voted in the negative, the motion did 
prevail. 

Sent up for concurrence. 

Consent Calendar 
First Day 

In accordance with House Rule 49, the fol
lowing items appeared on the Consent Calendar 
for the First Day: 

(H. P. 534) (L. D. 600) Bill "An Act to Re
quire a Certificate of Salvage for Certain 
Motor Vehicles" - Committee on Transporta
tion reporting "Ought to Pass" 

(H. P. 584) (L. D. 664) Bill "An Act to Autho
rize Municipal Agents to Renew Operator Li
censes" - Committee on Transportation 
reporting "Ought to Pass" 

(H. P. 193) (1. D. 233) Bill "An Act Pertain
ing to Public Safety on Public Ways" - Com
mittee on Transportation reporting "Ought to 
Pass" as amended by Committee Amendment 
"A" (H-66) 

No objections being noted, the above items 
were ordered to appear on the Consent Calen
dar of March 4, under listing of Second Day. 

Consent Calendar 
Second Day 

In accordance with House Rule 49, the fol
lowing items appeared on the Consent Calendar 
for the Second Day: 

(H. P. 103) (L. D. 137) Bill" An Act Relating 
to the Raising of Wild Waterfowl in Captivity" 
(C. "A" H-62) 

(H. P. 466) (L. D. 518) Bill "An Act to Repeal 
the Law Preventing Hotels and Restaurants 
from Permitting Secular Business on Sundays" 

(S. P. 98) (1. D. 217) Bill" An Act to Conform 
Confidentiality Requirements of the Maine 
Committee on Aging with the 1978 Older Amer
icans Act" (C. "A" S-27) 

(H. P. 387) (1. D. 430) Bill "An Act to Clarify 
Lobbyist Disclosure Procedures" 

No objections having been noted at the end of 
the Second Legislative Day, the Senate Paper 
was passed to be engrossed in concurrence and 
the House Papers were passed to be engrossed 
and sent up for concurrence. 

The following papers appearing on Supple
ment No.1 were taken up out of order by unan-
imous consent: _ 

Leave to Withdraw 
Report of the Committee on Business Legis

lation reporting "Leave to Withdraw" on Bill 
"An Act to Establish Insurance Information 
and Privancy Protection Standards" (S. P. 194) 
(1. D. 515) 

Report of the Committee on Health and Insti
tutional Services reporting "Leave to With
draw" on Bill "An Act to Amend the Maine 
Certificate of Need Act of 1978" (S. P. 193) (1. 
D.506) 

Came from the Senate with the Reports read 
and accepted. 

In the House, the Reports were read and ac
cepted in concurrence. 

The following papers appearing on Supple-

!llent No.2 were taken up out of order by unan
Imous consent: 

Consent Calendar 
First Day 

In accordance with House Rule 49, the fol
lowing items appeared on the Consent Calendar 
for the First Day: 

(S. P.140) (L. D. 379) Bill "An Act to Change 
the Requirements for Appointment to the 
Board of Commissioners of the Profession of 
Pharmacy" - Committee on Business Legis
lation reporting "Ought to Pass" as amended 
by Committee Amendment "A" (S-30) 

(S. P. 28) (1. D. 24) Bill "An Act to Permit 
10% Overweight Tolerance for Certain Materi
al Transported on the Highways" - Commit
tee on Transportation reporting "Ought to 
Pass" as amended by Committee Amendment 
"A" (S-29) 

(S. P. 192) (L. D. 493) RESOLVE, Authoriz
ing and Directing the Department of Transpor
tation to Report on the Effect of the 1980 
Census in Establishing Compact Areas - Com
mittee on Transportation reporting "Ought to 
Pass" 

(S. P. 164) (1. D. 418) Bill" An Act to Amend 
the Professional Service Corporation Act" 
Committee on Business Legislation reporting 
"Ought to Pass" 

There being no objections, the above items 
were ordered to appear on the Consent Calen
dar of March 4, under listing of Second Day. 

Passed to Be Engrossed 
Amended Bill 

Bill "An Act to Increase the Amount of Ex
penses Which May be Reimbursed to Members 
of the Inland Fisheries and Wildlife Advisory 
Council" (H. P. 244) (L. D. 278) (H. "A" H-63 
to C. "A" H-57) 

Was reported by the Committee on Bills in 
the Second Reading, read the second time, 
passed to be engrossed as amended and sent up 
for concurrence. 

Finally Passed 
Constitutional Amendment 

RESOLUTION, Proposing an Amendment to 
the Constitution of Maine Clarifying Residency 
Requirements.ior Candidates for and Members 
of the Maine House of Representatives (H. P. 
295) (L. D. 339) (C. "A" H-47) 

Was reported by the Committee on En
grossed Bills as truly and strictly engrossed. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentlewoman from Cape Elizabeth, Mrs. Mas
terton. 

Mrs. MASTERTON: Mr. Speaker and Mem
bers of the House: Just a word about this con
stitutional amendment. 

The present language in the Constitution 
reads as follows: "No person shall be a 
member of the House of Representatives, 
unless he shall, at the commencement of the 
period for which he is elected, have been five 
years a citizen of the United States, have ar
rived at the age of twenty-one years, have been 
a resident in this State one year; and for the 
three months next preceding the time of his 
election shall have been, and, during the period 
for which he is elected, shall continue to be a 
resident in the town or district which he rep
resents." 

This language was fine and dandy for those 
days prior to 1975, but in 1975, this legislature 
and the people of Maine passed a constitutional 
amendment which provided for single-member 
districts in the city. You will remember that 
prior to that time the city districts were multi
member. 

In 1977, reapportionment of the cities took 
place, so that all of you coming from the cities 
today represent a single district. 

In the fall of 1977, there was a special elec
tion to fill a vacancy. I won't mention the name 
of the gentleman, who is a good friend of mine 
and of some of you, but he was not residing in 
the district from which he was elected, but be-

cause of the language in the Consititution 
which I have just reaato you, that he must be a 
resident for three months prior to his election 
in the town or district, that individual contin
ued to be seated in the Maine House. I think it 
was a painful struggle for all of us on that 
issue, and the State Government Committee 
unanimously supported this change, which 
would clarify once and for all that in order to 
run for the Maine House, or the Maine Senate 
also, in order to keep your seat, you must be a 
resident of the district that you purport to rep
resent. 

The SPEAKER: The pending question is on 
final passage of this Resolution. This being a 
Constitutional Amendment, it requires a two
thirds vote of all those present and voting. All 
those in favor will vote yes; those opposed will 
vote no. 

A vote of the House was taken. 
141 having voted in the affirmative and none 

having voted in the negative, the Resolution 
was finally passed. 

Signed by the Speaker and sent to the Senate. 

Passed to be Enacted 
An Act to Exempt Certain Aquaculture 

Workers Under the Workers' Compensation 
Law (S. P. 74) (L. D. lll) (S. "A" S-25) 

An Act to Define Alewives for the Purpose of 
Managing or Leasing Alewife Fishing Rights 
(S. P. 108) (L. D. 238) (C. "A" S-20) 

Were reported by the Committee on En
grossed Bills as truly and strictly engrossed, 
passed to be enacted, signed by the Speaker 
and sent to the Senate. 

Enactor 
Indefinitely Postponed 

An Act to Allow Legislative Override of Leg
islative Council Action (S. P. 147) (1. D. 318) 
(S. "A" S-23 to C. "A" S-21) 

Was reported by the Committee on En
grossed Bills as truly and strictly engrossed. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Bangor, Mr. Kelleher. 

Mr. KELLEHER: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the House: I am really quite sur
prised that this 1. D. got as far as it did but, 
nevertheless, it is at the point where it is about 
to be enacted, which is L. D. 318. 

Looking at the bill and the amendments that 
were placed upon it, I frankly don't see how 
this bill does anything constructive. 

I was a member of past legislatures when we 
created the Legislative Council, and at that 
time I was not a supporter of creating that type 
of a council. Nevertheless, we all know that 
someone has to operate the government, or 
represent this branch, when we are not in ses
sion for the two years that we are elected to 
come here. 

This bill, frankly, doesn't do anything at all, 
and I would respectfully ask you, and apparent
ly there is going to be some more debate on it, 
to look at the two amendments, it really 
doesn't do anything. And the thing that bothers 
me about the bill, not only that it doesn't do 
anything, but there is a ratification process or 
an improvement process that we in the legis
lature have to take action on, may have to take 
action on certain activities done by the council 
requiring a two-thirds vote or a simple majori
ty, but it doesn't say when and it really doesn't 
say how. We have to have some type of system 
that operates in representing us as a part of 
government, and I would respectfully ask that 
you support a motion this morning to indefi
nitely postpone this bill and all its accompany
ing papers, because it really doesn't do 
anything. A lot of you might say the council 
doesn't do anything, and that is another point 
you may have my support on, but it doesn't 
matter really who the leaders are that serve on 
the council, they remind me something of 
judges - it isn't that they get appointed but 
they get anointed and that is when you and I 
sometimes get annoyed with their activities. 
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Nevertheless, someone does have to represent 
us, and at this point in time we have 10 very ca
pable people, certainly five from this body, I 
can't speak for the other side at all because I 
really don't know them all that well but, never
theless, this document here doesn't really do 
anything at aiL So I would ask that you support 
my motion to bury it. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentlewoman from Waterville, Mrs. Kany. 

Mrs. KANY: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and Gen
tlemen of the House: Perhaps a little explana
tion is in order. The language of the bill in toto 
is, "the action shall be a final action unless 
overriden by the passage of a joint resolution of 
the legislature, approved by a majority of 
those present and voting in the other body and 
in the House of Representatives. Of course, 
what we are referring to is legislative council 
action. 

I think most people here in the legislature 
would definitely support the legislative council. 
It certainly is helpful to have a body which can 
administer, really, for the legislature and our 
State Government Committee unanimously 
favors having a legislative council, but we do 
believe the legislature itself should have some 
say and we do believe that we legislators who 
are elected to represent our districts should be 
able to override an action or an inaction. 

Actually, in the last several years, when the 
two parties have been evenly split within the 
legislative council, sometimes the problem has 
occasionally risen that there is inaction and an 
inability to agree on something, and this would 
then allow the legislature to make those deci
sions for the legislative council when they are 
una ble to act. 

The State Government Committee actually 
unanimously passed out an override which 
would state that two-thirds of each House 
would have to override a decision or an indeci
sion of the legislative council. Then, in the 
other body, it was amended to read a majority, 
and the more I think about it and the more we 
members of State Government Committee dis
cussed it, we believe it was an excellent idea 
and perhaps better than the unanimous bill that 
we sent out of our committee. Part of the 
reason is that perhaps we cannot actually even 
delegate anything to one portion of the legis
lature. I could even actually question the con
stitutionality of having a legislative council 
make decisions for us, but I would rather not do 
that, because we do find that it is nice to have a 
body who can make some decisions for us. But 
I don't believe that we can actually delegate 
part of our authority, and I would hope that this 
would correct that situation by at least allow
ing the majority to override an action. 

We have had a number of opinions in the past 
from Attorneys General - different Attorneys 
General, telling us that we could never del
egate part of our authority when we weren't in 
session. This has come up as far as confirma
tion, as far as approval of rules and so on. 

I would hope that you would go along with 
this. I hope that we would seldom feel it nec
essary to override a legislative council action, 
but at least it would definitely assure us stat
utorily that we do have that power. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from York, Mr. Rolde. 

Mr. ROLDE: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and Gen
tlemen of the House: I would pose a question to 
the gentlelady from Waterville through the 
Chair. My question deals with the question of 
introducing bills after cloture. Now, of course, 
the rules are that six members of the legis
lative council must approve it - would this 
now be a means for getting bills in that weren't 
approved by six members of the legislative 
council? 

The SPEAKER: The gentleman from York, 
Mr. Rolde, has posed a question through the 
Chair to the gentlewoman from Waterville, 
Mrs. Kany, who may respond if she so desires. 

The Chair recognizes that gentlewoman. 

Mrs. KANY: Mr. Speaker Members of the 
House: I imagine that could be done, and if 
there were strong feeling in both Houses, then 
that action could be taken. I don't see any 
strong support for taking away the total powers 
of the legislative council, but this simply would 
allow us to override decisions of a motion that 
failed because of a failure to get a majority in 
the legislative council. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair will order a vote. 
The pending question before the House is on the 
motion of the gentleman from Bangor, Mr. 
Kelleher, that this Bill and all its accompany
ing papers be indefinitely postponed. Those in 
favor will vote yes; those opposed will vote no. 

A vote of the House was taken. 
Mrs. Kany of Waterville requested a roll call. 
The SPEAKER: For the Chair to order a roll 

call, it must have the expressed desire of one 
fifth of the members present and voting. Those 
in favor will vote yes; those opposed will vote 
no. 

A vote of the House was taken, and more 
than one fifth of the members present having 
expressed a desire for a roll call, a roll call was 
ordered. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Scarborough, Mr. Higgins. 

Mr. HIGGINS: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and Gen
tlemen of the House: I really hate to stand up 
here today as one fifth of all that anointed 
power that the gentleman from Bangor alluded 
to earlier, but I would pose a question, if I 
might, to members of the State Government 
Committee. When I saw this bill originally 
come out, it had a two-thirds override of the 
legislative council, two-thirds vote in both 
branches, now it is simply a majority vote in 
both branches of the House and other body to 
override any action we might take. I guess my 
question is, what is there in the law now that 
prevents that from happening without enacting 
this? In other words, if we take an action in the 
council meeting that you people disapprove of, 
it seems to me that that does not preclude 
anyone here from introducing a joint order or 
whatever and having a vote taken in both the 
House and the Senate and having it adopted and 
that is the end of it. It just seems to me, and I 
think that is what the gentleman from Bangor 
was getting at earlier, at least I think it was, 
that there is nothing, at least as far as I know, 
that prevents you from doing that now. If there 
is, perhaps they could inform us of it. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentlewoman from Waterville, Mrs. Kany. 

Mrs. KANY: Mr. Speaker, Members of the 
House: There is nothing to prevent, there is no 
positive statement that we can do that. In addi
tion, as I suggested earlier, I would imagine 
constitutionally we cannot actually even del
egate any authority to a portion of the legis
lature. 

I hope that you will go along with this today. I 
do think it is a statement, a policy statement in 
the law, where we deal with legislative council 
and where their powers are outlined for us, 
that this would just be a statement that we do 
believe that we should retain this authority, 
that we are definitely elected to represent our 
people and that we should not be giving away 
any authority to just a portion of our legis
lature and that our elected partisan leaders can 
lead and we are delighted that they are willing 
to do so, but that we feel we should retain some 
authority to override their decisions. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Bangor, Mr. Kelleher. 

Mr. KELLEHER: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the House: I feel that we do exer
cise our authority here as individual members 
by electing our respective floor leaders both in 
this body and also in the other body. As the 
good gentleman from Scarborough, Mr. Hig
gins, pointed out, there is nothing preventing us 
now, if we are dissatisfied with an action of the 
council, in attempting to change it in the 
format that Representative Kany is talking 

about. I honestly don't see how this is going to 
be productive in terms of putting it on the s1at
utes. I think it is unnecessary and I hope that 
you will hold your vote in indefinitely postpon
ing it this morning. 

The SPEAKER: A roll call has been ordered. 
The pending question before the House is on the 
motion of the gentleman from Bangor, Mr. 
Kelleher that this Bill and all accompanying 
papers be indefinitely postponed. Those in 
favor will vote yes; those opposed will vote no. 

ROLL CALL 
YEA - Austin, Baker, Beaulieu, Benoit, 

Bordeaux, Boyce, Brenerman, Brown, D.; 
Brown, K. L.; Callahan, Carroll, Carter, 
Chonko, Clark, Conary, Connolly, Crowley, 
Cunningham, Damren, Davies, Davis, Day, Di
amond, G. W.; Dudley, Erwin, Foster, Gillis, 
Gowen, Hall, Hanson, Hayden, Hickey, Hig
gins, L. M.; Hobbins, Hunter, Hutchings, In
graham, Jackson, Jacques, Jalbert, Jordan, 
Joyce, Kelleher, Ketover, Kilcoyne, Lancas
ter, LaPlante, Laverriere, Leighton, Livesay, 
Locke, Lund, MacBride, MacEachern, 
Mahany, Martin, H. C.; Matthews, McCollis
ter, McKean, McPherson, McSweeney, Mitch
ell, E. H.; Nelson, A.; O'Rourke, Paradis, E.; 
Perry, Peterson, Pouliot, Prescott, Reeves, J.; 
Reeves, P.; Richard, Ridley, Roberts, Rolde, 
Salsbury, Sherburne, Smith, C. B.; Smith, C. 
W.; Soulas, Soule, Strout, Studley, Tarbell, 
Telow, Theriault, Thompson, Treadwell, Twit
chell, Walker, Weymouth, The Speaker. 

NAY - Aloupis, Armstrong, Bell, Berube, 
Boisvert, Brannigan, Brodeur, Brown, A.; 
Cahill, Carrier, Conners, Cox, Curtis, Dexter, 
Diamond, J. N.; Dillenback, Drinkwater, 
Fitzgerald, Fowlie, Gavett, Gwadosky, Hollo
way, Huber, Kane, Kany, Kiesman, Lewis, 
Lisnik, Macomber, Manning, Martin, A.; Mas
terman, McGowan, McHenry, Michael, Mich
aud, Mitchell, J.; Murphy, Nadeau, Nelson, 
M.; Norton, Paradis, P.; Pearson, Racine, 
Randall, Small, Stevenson, Stover, Swazey, 
Tuttle, Vose, Webster, Wentworth. 

ABSENT - Higgins, Moholland, Paul, Per
kins, Post. 

Yes, 92; No, 54; Absent, 5. 
The SPEAKER: Ninety-two having voted in 

the affirmative and fifty-four in the negative, 
with five being absent, the motion does prevail. 

Sent up for concurrence. 

An Act to Exempt Certain Site Evaluators 
from License Fee Requirements (H. P. 58) (L. 
D. 71) (C. "An H-48) 

Was reported by the Committee on En
grossed Bills as truly and strictly engrossed, 
passed to be enacted, signed by the Speaker 
and sent to the Senate. 

An Act to Increase Registration Fees under 
the Maine Consumer Credit Code (H. P. 164) 
(L. D. 190) 

Was reported by the Committee on En
grossed Bills as truly and strictly engrossed. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Harrison, Mr. Leighton. 

Mr. LEIGHTON: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the House: I don't know if I am 
for or against this bill at this point but it does 
appear to represent a doubling of fees, a thing 
that we have seen an awful lot of, and I just 
don't feel that that kind of thing ought to go 
through unquestioned as an enactor. 

I would pose a couple of questions through 
the Chair to the committee chairman or any 
member of the committee who might care to 
answer. 

First, how long has this bureau existed and 
do the functions of this bureau duplicate those 
of the Consumer Protection Office of the Attor
ney General and the Chamber of Commerce? 
Does this represent any kind of an expansion of 
this bureau? 

The SPEAKER: The gentleman from Harri
son, Mr. Leighton, has posed a series of ques
tions through the Chair to anyone who may 
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care to answer. 
The Chair recognizes the gentleman from 

Portland, Mr. Brannigan. 
Mr. BRANNIGAN: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 

Gentlemen of the House: The Consumer Credit 
Code has been in existence since 1975. These 
fee increases are the first increases since 1975. 

The Bureau of Consumer Protection under 
this law does not duplicate the other areas that 
were asked about and these fees are moderate 
increases agreed upon by those who are regu
lated. 

One of the double reasons for the need for 
this increase is that, of course, all dedicated 
revenue accounts are being affected because of 
increases and the necessity of paying wages ne
gotiated through the negotiation process, other 
increases because of inflation, but also in this 
account, this consumer group is funded mainly 
by volume fees and credit volume is down and 
so their income is down by about $20,000. In 
order to offset that, and by agreement with 
those they regulate and inspect, they decided 
not to touch the volume fees but to make this 
first increase in the registration fees, which 
will produce about $16,000. 

To answer Representative Leighton's last 
question, there will be no increase in the size of 
this group. In fact, they have one position that 
is unfilled of an inspector and will continue to 
be unfilled, will not be needed because of the 
volume fees being down. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Harrison, Mr. Leighton. 

Mr. LEIGHTON: Mr. Speaker, Members of 
the House: I would suggest that the doubling of 
fees since 1975 would outphase inflation, and I 
know that the Bureau of Consumer Protection 
purports to protect the consumer, but since 
these registrants aren't the people that pay 
these fees, the consumers ultimately pay the 
whole cost. It seems to raise the question, with 
me at least, as to who is going to protect us 
from the Bureau of Consumer Protection? I 
think I would like to ask for the yeas and nays 
on this, Mr. Speaker, and I think I will be voting 
against it. 

The SPEAKER: For the Chair to order a roll 
call, it must have the expressed desire of one 
fifth of the members present and voting. Those 
in favor will vote yes; those opposed will vote 
no. 

A vote of the House was taken, and more 
than one fifth of the members present having 
expressed a desire for a roll call, a roll call was 
ordered. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Portland, Mr. Brannigan. 

Mr. BRANNIGAN: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the House: First of all, the fees 
are being increased and these would be fees for 
banks, for creditors, your Sears stores that 
kind, the fees are being increased from $10 to 
$20, that is one registration fee per year in the 
case where places have branches from $5 to 
$10. 

These are the first increases in six years, the 
only increases since the beginning of this work. 
The Bureau of Consumer Protection does pro
tect the consumer. 

This was a unanimous committee report. The 
Committee on Business Legislation was very 
careful in this matter. Very fiscally conserva
tive people on our committee demanded sets of 
figures, budgets and complete presentation by 
this bureau. It was not done without a great 
deal of thought and effort, and I encourage you 
and I ask you to please support the committee 
in this regard. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Yarmouth, Mr. Jackson. 

Mr. JACKSON: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the House: I have to make some 
reply to my very good friend, the young gen
tleman from Harrison. Everybody is also 
looking over at me as if I somehow held the 
magic key to this whole thing. Yes, it is all 
right. The money is needed. The Consumer 

Protection Department - I know that some 
people have strong feelings about the depart
ment, but in my own view, they do a worth
while service for consumers in the state and 
this will not expand the department. This may 
not even fund the department fully. There is 
some guess work going on here. As was pointed 
out, volume fees are decreasing, so it is the 
same problem we have with the DOT and they 
also have to budget their money on the basis of 
the fees coming in the first of the year, but they 
are working on a state government year, which 
is a June-July year, so they really don't know 
where they stand until it comes down to the 
line. 

I guess all I can say in closing is that this is 
not expanding the department. The department 
does good work and I feel that this money is 
needed to continue their work. I hope you will 
support passage of the bill. 

The SPEAKER: A roll call has been ordered. 
The pending question before the House is on 
passage to be enacted. Those in favor will vote 
yes; those opposed will vote no. 

ROLL CALL 
YEA - Aloupis, Armstrong, Baker, Beau

lieu, Bell, Benoit, Boisvert, Bordeaux, Boyce, 
Brannigan, Brenerman, Brodeur, Brown, A.; 
Brown, D.; Brown K. L.; Cahill, Carroll, 
Carter, Chonko, Clark, Connolly, Cox, Crowley, 
Cunningham, Damren, Davies, Dexter, Di
amond, G. W.; Diamond, J. N.; Drinkwater, 
Erwin, Fitzgerald, Fowlie, Gillis, Gowen, 
Gwadosky, Hall, Hanson, Hayden, Hickey, Hig
gins, L. M.; Hobbins, Huber, Hunter, Ingra
ham, Jackson, Jacques, Jalbert, Jordan, 
Joyce, Kane, Kany, Kelleher, Ketover, Kies
man, Kilcoyne, LaPlante, Laverriere, Lisnik, 
Livesay, Locke, Lund, MacBride, MacEa
chern, Mahany, Manning, Martin, A.; Martin, 
H. C.; Masterman, Masterton, Matthews, Mc
Gowan, McHenry, McKean, McPherson, Mc
Sweeney, Michael, Michaud, Mitchell, E. H.; 
Mitchell, J.; Murphy, Nadeau, Nelson, A.; 
Nelson, M.; Norton, Paradis, P.; Pearson, 
Perkins, Perry, Peterson, Pouliot, Prescott, 
Racine, Randall, Reeves, P.; Richard, Ridley, 
Roberts, Rolde, Sherburne, Small, Smith, C. 
B.; Soulas, Soule, Stevenson, Strout, Studley, 
Swazey, Telow, Theriault, Thompson, Tread
well, Tuttle, Twitchell, Vose, Walker, Webster, 
Wentworth. 

NAY - Austin, Berube, Callahan, Conary, 
Conners, Curtis, Davis, Day, Dillenback, 
Dudley, Foster, Gavett, Holloway, Leighton, 
Lewis, McCollister, O'Rourke, Paradis, E.; 
Reeves, J.; Salsbury, Smith, C. W.; Stover, 
Tarbell. 

ABSENT - Carrier, Higgins, Hutchings, 
Lancaster, Macomber, Moholland, Paul, Post, 
Weymouth. 

Yes, 118; No, 23; Absent, 9. 
The SPEAKER: One hundred and eighteen 

having voted in the affirmative and twenty
three in the negative, with nine being absent, 
the Bill is passed to be enacted. 

Signed by the Speaker and sent to the Senate. 

Orders of the Day 
The Chair laid before the House the first 

tabled and today assigned matter: 
An Act to Require Legislative Confirmation 

of State Housing Authority Commissioners (H. 
P.44) (L. D. 50) 

Tabled - February 27 by Representative Di
amond of Windham. 

Pending - Passage to be Enacted. 
The SPEAKER: This being a change to the 

Constitution of Article 5, Part First, Section 8, 
which requires that all changes in confirmation 
be by two-thirds vote of both Houses, the Chair 
will order a vote. Those in favor of this being 
passed to be enacted will vote yes; those op
posed will vote no. 

A vote of the House was taken. 
Mrs. Kany of Waterville requested a roll call. 
The SPEAKER: For the Chair to order a roll 

call, it must have the expressed desire of one 

fifth of the members present and voting. Those 
in favor will vote yes; those opposed will vote 
no. 

A vote of the House was taken, and more 
than one fifth of the members present having 
expressed a desire for a roll call, a roll call was 
ordered. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentlewoman from Waterville, Mrs. Kany. 

Mrs. KANY: Mr. Speaker, Members of the 
House: This bill just requires legislative con
firmation of the Maine State Housing Authority 
Commissioners. There are six in all. One of 
them is the Director of the Maine State Hous
ing Authority, and that particular member has 
already been confirmed. It was the unanimous 
feeling of the State Government Committee, 
and I am sure after this morning you realize 
how well you can trust our good judgment on 
our unanimous committee reports, that this 
should be done. 

Actually, all joking aside, these individuals 
have as much responsibility and financial res
ponsibility as anyone involved in state govern
ment. We are talking about perhaps the biggest 
financial institution in the state, individuals 
with the public's trust. We are talking about an 
in-state housing authority in which we have 
given them a bonding limit of $475 million -
$475 million made up of more obligation bonds 
and other revenue bonds; that is a lot of respon
sibility. We just last term increased that sub
stantially. 

I hope that you do go along with this. It cer
tainly would be a good idea to have more scru
tiny than we have at the present time, 
particularly since these people do not make 
their decisions in the public eye. It is an im
mense responsibility and certainly with that 
type of a bonding authority, I hope you do go 
along with this. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Bangor, Mr. Kelleher. 

Mr. KELLEHER: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the House: It is very often that I 
differ with the gentle lady from Waterville but, 
unfortunately, it has all come to a head this 
morning. 

I have not been a very strong proponent of 
the Maine Housing Authority, and let me tell 
you, I voted against every expansion or in
crease for that department since I have been 
here. The gentlelady who has such a great con
cern about the $475 million of authority has 
voted unanimously for every increase that has 
ever come down the road. I think we have just 
come to an impasse here. 

Here is another one of those bills that really 
isn't necessary. As far as I am concerned as an 
individual legislator here in this House, there 
are categories for people to go on. and they are 
put on by the chief executive of the state. She 
talked about them dealing and working without 
the approval of the public eye. Let me tell you, 
if there is one thing that the public has been 
concerned about, it has been the Maine Hous
ing Authority, and I feel quite sure they are not 
making too many deals behind too many closed 
doors with the lights put out. 

I would urge those members who voted those 
red lights just a few moments ago, when it 
comes time to flick the switch and not your bic, 
that you flip red and get rid of this item this 
morning as well. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Sangerville, Mr. Hall. 

Mr. HALL: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and Gen
tlemen of the House: I can't understand why in 
our committee the other day we had four con
firmations of far less value in dollars and cents 
than this. What the heck ails us if we are voting 
for something as vastly important as this, if 
you want to go against the rules and regula
tions that we use for the members of the DEP 
or even the members of the Department of 
Conservation - just think about that. 

The SPEAKER: A roll call has been ordered. 
This being a change to the Constitution, Article 
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5, Part First, Section 8, it requires a two-thirds 
vote of the House. Those in favor of this being 
passed to be enacted will vote yes; those op
posed will vote no. 

ROLL CALL 
YEA-Aloupis, Armstrong, Austin, Baker, 

Beaulieu, Bell, Benoit, Berube, Bosivert, Bor
deaux, Boyce, Brannigan, Brenerman, Bro
deur, Brown, D.; Brown, K.L.; Cahill, 
Callahan, Carrier, Carroll, Carter, Chonko, 
Conary, Connolly, Cox, Crowley, Cunningham, 
Damren, Davies, Davis, Dexter, Diamond, 
G.W.: Diamond, J.N.; Dillenback, Drinkwa
ter, Dudley, Erwin, Fowlie, Gavett, Gillis, 
Gowen, Hall, Hanson, Hayden, Higgins, L.M.; 
Hobbins, Holloway, Huber, Hunter, Ingraham, 
Jackson, Jacques, Jalbert, Jordan, Kane, 
Kany, Ketover; Kiesman, LaPlante, Leighton, 
Lewis, Lisnik, Livesay, Locke, Lund, Mac
Bride, MacEachern, Manning, Martin, A.; 
Martin, H.C.; Masterman, Masterton, Mat
thews, McGowan, McHenry, McSweeney, 
Michael. Michaud, Mitchell, E.H.; Mitchell, 
J.; Murphy. Nadeau, Nelson, M.; Norton, 
O'Rourke, Paradis, E.: Paradis, P.; Pearson, 
Perkins, Perry, Peterson, Post, Pouliot, Pre
scott, Racine, Randall, Reeves, J.; Reeves, 
P.; Ridley. Roberts, Rolde, Salsbury, Sher
burne. Small, Smith, C.B.; Smith, C. W.; Soule, 
Stevenson. Stover, Studley, Swazey, Tarbell, 
Telow. Theriault, Treadwell, Vose, Walker, 
Webster, Wentworth. Weymouth. 

NAY-Brown, A.: Clark, Curtis, Day, 
Fitzgerald, Foster, Gwadosky, Hickey, Hutch
ings, Joyce, Kelleher, Kilcoyne, Laverriere, 
Mahany, McCollister, McKean, Nelson, A.; 
Richard. Soulas, Strout, Thompson, Tuttle, 
Twitchell, The Speaker. 

ABSENT-Conners. Higgins, Lancaster, Ma
comber. McPherson, Moholland, Paul. 

Yes. 120; No. 24; Absent, 7. 
The SPEAKER: One hundred and twenty 

having voted in the affirmative and twenty
four in the negative, with seven being absent, 
the Bill is passed to be enacted. 

Signed by the Speaker and sent to the Senate. 
The Chair recognizes the gentleman from 

Bangor. Mr. Diamond. 
Mr. DIAMOND: Mr. Speaker, having voted 

on the prevailing side, I now move reconsidera
tion and hope you all vote against me. 

A viva voce vote being taken, the motion did 
not prevail. 

The Chair laid before the House the second 
tabled and today assigned matter: 

Joint Order-Relative to Recalling H. P. 234, 
L. D. 249 .. An Act to Repeal Provisions for Pre
miums and Rebates under the Liquor Laws" 
from the Governor's desk to the Senate (S. P. 
3641 

Tabled-March 2 by Representative Cox of 
Brewer. 

Pending-Passage in concurrence. 
Thereupon, the Order was passed in concur

rence. 

The Chair laid before the House the following 
matter; 

Bill .. An Act Concerning the Keeping of Wild 
Animals Purchased from Dealers or Pet Shops 
(S. P. 3551 (L. D. 1030) which was tabled ear
lier in the day and later today assigned pending 
reference in concurrence. 

On motion of Mr. MacEachern of Lincoln, re
ferred to the Committee on Fisheries and Wild
life in non-concurrence. and sent up for 
concurrence. 

The Chair laid before the House the following 
matter; 

Resolve. Authorizing the State Tax Assessor 
to Convev the Interest of the State in Certain 
Real Estate in the Unorganized Territory (H. 
P 9311 which was tabled earlier in the day and 
later today assigned pending reference. 

Thereupon, was referred to the Committee 
on Taxation ordered printed and sent up for 

concurrence. 

(Off Record Remarks) 

On motion of Mrs. Martin of Van Buren, 
Adjourned until ten o'clock tomorrow morn

ing. 
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